

Agenda Supplement

I am now able to enclose, for consideration at the next meeting of the Cabinet on Tuesday, 12th June, 2018, the following questions that were unavailable when the agenda was printed.

4.	PUBLIC AND MEMBER QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS	(Pages 3 - 8)

Contact Officer: Rosalind Reeves, Democratic Services Manager, 01242 774937

Email: democratic.services@cheltenham.gov.uk



Page 3 Cabinet

12 June 2018

Public Questions (5 total)

1. Question from Peter Sayers to the Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay

I am sure all of Cheltenham and the interested developers would like to see the trial closure of Boots Corner a success.

To assist in convincing ratepayers, clear, evidence based, criteria are essential. The Boots Corner closure proposal was in the main supported and justified by the Cheltenham Transport Plan

Will the Council be utilising the Cheltenham Transport Plan, that measured and forecast the volume of traffic in a selection of residential streets, as a key element in the evaluation of the Boots Closure trial? Or is there other unpublished data that will be used?

Response from Cabinet Member

The scheme will be assessed through consideration of the following:

- Traffic data on flows and speeds gathered before and during the experiment at around 25 sites across Cheltenham
- Journey time data on key routes. This will be undertaken at intervals throughout the trial period
- Town Centre footfall including a count of pedestrians, cyclists, wheelchairs and the use of seating and bike stands
- A survey of public and business perceptions
- Data from air quality monitoring sites across Cheltenham
- (Subject to confirmation) the numbers of passengers using public transport
- Comments received regarding the scheme.
- Observations and thoughts of GCC and Amey officers.

It should be noted that some of the measures are subject to random factors (for example, air quality monitoring can be heavily influenced by the season and the weather) so we will need to review several months of data once initial disruption has settled down before reaching valid conclusions.

2. Question from Peter Sayers to the Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay

The Cheltenham Transport Plan measured and forecast traffic volumes for areas around the Town. These were identified as peak hours of 8-9am and 5-6pm and for the years 2010, 2026 without Boots Corner closure and 2026 with Boots Centre closure.

It was on this extensive parametric modelling evidence that the case for the closure of Boots Corner was supported.

For the South side of Clarence Square (to and from St Pauls road) it identified a 'baseline' 2010 ALL DIRECTIONS volume of <u>582</u> for 8-9am. It predicts in 2026, with the closure of Boots Corner, 8-9am, a REDUCED number of <u>419</u> all directions volume.

There is a Council installed traffic counter on the South side of Clarence Square. The recorded numbers, so far, greatly exceed the CTP measurements, forecasting and projections. All indications are that the Boots Corner closure will increase this flow.

The traffic volume AVERAGE for March 2017, 8-9am, all directions average is **1371**. For 5-6pm the volume was recorded as **1389**.

In April 2018 this 8-9 am average figure was <u>1294</u>, and for 5-6pm <u>1465</u>
It is possible that the huge increase from the published Cheltenham Transport
Plan volume is due to complexities from Phases 1, 2, implementations of the
Cheltenham Transport Plan, which was not accurately modelled.

What steps is the Borough Council and Cabinet taking (on this one road), in liaison with GCC or not, to REVIEW and REVISE the obviously inaccurate Cheltenham Transport Plan from which the case for Boots Corner closure is predicated?

Response from Cabinet Member

As Mr Sayers has noted, the modelling undertaken for the CTP produced a forecast year of 2026. Future year modelling includes a number of elements such as planned housing growth and changes in travel behaviour which have not yet been implemented. It is therefore somewhat premature to compare the operation of the network in 2018 with its forecast operation in 2026.

The prohibition of general traffic from Boots Corner is being undertaken as a trial, to enable the scheme to be amended and adjusted as necessary if issues arise. A programme of monitoring, including traffic volumes, journey times and speeds, will be undertaken throughout the trial period to provide information on how the scheme is operating.

Air pollution must be measured at relevant exposure points and these relate to where people live. Consequently, Boots Corner has not been identified as a relevant exposure point in previous years' monitoring and it is not proposed to commence monitoring there for that same reason.

There is an automatic monitoring station at Swindon Road that will continue to operate.

Historically, there was a monitoring point at St Paul's Road which was discontinued as air pollution was consistently under action levels. However, the Council proposes to reinstate this as soon as funding is in place for additional monitoring.

3. Question from Daud Mcdonald to Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay

Has the council produced a community impact statement in respect of Boots corner traffic dispersal and its likely effect on local communities

Response from Cabinet Member

A Due Regard Statement has been produced as part of the Traffic Regulation Order documents. It will be published alongside the other documentation at the commencement of the trial.

4. Question from Tess Beck to Cabinet Member Development and Safety. Councillor Andrew McKinlay What mechanism is in place for measuring traffic congestion on St Paul's Road. Swindon Road and Clarence Square? Response from The scheme will be assessed through a number of criteria, including traffic data on flows gathered before and during the experiment at around 25 sites across Cheltenham. The fixed automatic traffic-counter site on Clarence Square is one of 25 traffic monitoring sites. 5. Question from Tess Beck to Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay What mechanism is in place for measuring peak period air quality on St Paul's Road, Swindon Road and Clarence Square? **Response from Cabinet Member** UK air quality is measured in terms of averages rather than at peak periods, as statutory levels are based on the relevant health exposure. With regard to the specific locations mentioned: There is an air quality monitoring station located on the corner of Swindon Road and St George's Street which continually measures nitrogen dioxide (NO2). The Council's environmental heath team has given advice in respect of the Cheltenham Transport Plan about recommended additional air quality monitoring points. St Paul's Road is one such location. If NO2 levels in St Paul's Road are measured as being under relevant limits, it is unlikely that the relatively nearby area of Clarence Square would be in breach. The Council hopes to procure an additional piece of air quality monitoring equipment (gas mesh pod) which would allow for a more flexible response to local concerns about air quality, but the longer the equipment is in-situ, the more comprehensive and reliable the data will be. There is a network of NO2 monitoring points around Cheltenham; more information can be found by searching 'air quality' on the CBC website. If any community or environmental groups would like advice about adding to the network by funding additional monitoring in their locality, the environmental health team can provide advice and support.

Cabinet

12 June 2018

Member Questions (3 total)

1.	Question from Councillor Karl Hobley to the Cabinet Member Developmen and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay	
	Will cabinet please specify the levels of pollution and traffic that it considers to be	
	safe for the public specifically in the following roads/areas:	
	along St Paul's Road, Swindon Road and Clarence Square?	

Response from Cabinet Member

Air pollution and traffic both give rise to health risks and it could be argued that the only way to ensure absolute safety is to eliminate them completely.

Nitrogen dioxide NO2 is the pollutant of concern in Cheltenham. The statutory annual mean limit for NO2 is 40 μ g/m3. In addition, NO2 should not exceed 200 μ g/m3 in any one hour period, more than 18 times a year. These limits apply throughout England to help mitigate the adverse health effects that can be associated with air pollution.

In the UK, responsibility for meeting air quality limit values is devolved to the national administrations in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. The Secretary of State for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs has responsibility for meeting the limit values in England and the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) co-ordinates assessment and air quality plans for the UK as a whole.

The UK Government and the devolved administrations are required under the Environment Act 1995 to produce a national air quality strategy. The strategy sets out the UK's air quality objectives and recognises that action at national, regional and local level may be needed, depending on the scale and nature of the air quality problem.

Part IV of the Environment Act 1995 and Part II of the Environment (Northern Ireland) Order 2002 requires local authorities in the UK to review air quality in their area and designate air quality management areas (AQMA's) if improvements are necessary. The whole of Cheltenham is currently designated as an AQMA.

Where an AQMA is designated, local authorities are required to work towards the Strategy's objectives prescribed in regulations for that purpose. An air quality action plan describing the pollution reduction measures must then be put in place. These plans contribute to the achievement of air quality limit values at a local level.

In addition, Cheltenham has been issued with a Ministerial Directive requiring action to be taken to address a projected air pollution exceedance on the A40 road corridor, close to GCHQ. The authority has been awarded a grant of £50k to undertake a targeted feasibility study to identify those measures that could be taken to most quickly address the issue. However, the authority has identified other locations where we believe exceedances could occur without mitigation

measures being implemented.

GCC has had a scrutiny task group looking at the issue of air pollution across the county.

The Task Group's recommendations reflect the importance of system-wide interventions in addressing NO2 exceedances and the limitations of locally targeted actions. This doesn't mean that local measures are ineffective, rather that they need to be accompanied by area-wide measures in order to be effective and have longevity. CBC cannot successfully act alone in delivering such measures.

The overriding objective of the Ministerial Direction is to keep NO2 levels below the 40 μ g/m3 EU threshold level. That is not necessarily the same as the objective of the Task Group, which heard evidence that whilst this improvement may achieve compliance with the law, even exposure to NO2 pollution below the legal limit will have a significant adverse health impact.

A seminar is being planned for members to provide more comprehensive information regarding the issue of air pollution in Cheltenham and what steps are being taken to mitigate the position.

2. Question from Councillor Karl Hobley to the Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay

Will cabinet please specify how it will measure levels of pollution and traffic on St Paul's Road, Swindon Road and Clarence Square, before and after the closure of Boots Corner?

Response from Cabinet Member

The scheme will be assessed through a number of different criteria including traffic data on flows gathered before and during the experiment at around 25 sites across Cheltenham.

Traffic flow data on the St. Paul's Road / Swindon Road / Clarence Square corridor has been recorded as part of the CTP monitoring since 2015 via the Clarence Square site. The site will continue to be used to monitor the traffic flows throughout the trial.

There is an automatic monitoring station at Swindon Road that will continue to operate.

Historically there was a monitoring point at St Paul's Road which was discontinued as air pollution was consistently under action levels. However, the council proposes to reinstate this once funding is in place for additional monitoring. If levels are found to be near the action limit in St Paul's Road, then we would consider the implications for wider monitoring of the locality.

3. Question from Councillor Karl Hobley to the Cabinet Member Development and Safety, Councillor Andrew McKinlay

If the closure of Boots Corner causes pollution and traffic on St Paul's Road, Swindon Road and Clarence Square to go above the levels the council itself considers to be safe, what will be done to bring pollution and traffic back down

below these levels?

Response from Cabinet Member

The criteria being measured are subject to random factors (for example, drivers will take time to amend their travel patterns once the Boots Corner restriction is in place; air quality monitoring can be heavily influenced by the season and the weather) so we will need to review several months of data once the initial disruption has settled down before reaching valid conclusions. Appropriate mitigation measures will be investigated if issues arise.

If NO2 levels reach or breach statutory levels in these locations, the Council will have a legal duty to address the exceedances. This would involve working with local communities and partners to identify a shortlist of practical measures to bring the area back into compliance. These could potentially range from technical measures such as reviewing speed limits or improving sustainable transport infrastructure, to behavioural measures / incentives designed to encourage modal shift towards more sustainable methods of travel.